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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

July 22, 2013

PUBLIC HEARING 397
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Alan Levin

Senator Brian Bushweller



Mrs. Rachael Mears

Cleon Cauley, Esquire



Ms. Cassie Robbins

Senator Nancy Cook




Mrs. Lee Porter

Mr. Richard Rowland




Mr. Jimmy Pennewell

Representative Darryl Scott



Mrs. Jodie Green
Mr. Fred Sears





Mrs. Bernice Whaley
Mrs. Richelle Vible




Ms. Patty Cannon

Larry Lewis, DAG







Mr. Peter Bothum

Mrs. Sally Wojcieszyn

ALSO PRESENT:  Springleaf General Services Group – Mr. David Hogan and Mr. Ryan Asberry with Ginovus; JBS Properties, LLC – Ms. Carolina Albert and Mr. Jason Mellinger with Artisans’ Bank; Mr. Adam Damin, OMB; Ms. Courtney Stewart, Controller Generals Office; Mr. Victor Clark, Governor’s Office; Mr. Brian Maxwell, Office of Management and Budget; and Ms. Melinda McGuigan, EDIS    

LOCATION:   Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware  19720
TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Chairman Lubin, on Monday, July 22, 2013.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Rowland made a motion that the minutes of the June 24, 2013 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Springleaf General Services Group (“Springleaf” or the “Applicant”):  The Applicant is requesting a performance grant in an amount not to exceed $269,403 and a capital expenditure grant in an amount not to exceed $18,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to expand its operations to Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”).

Ms. Cannon presented this request to the Council.  She stated that Mr. Asberry has been the original point of contact and continues to be so.  Mr. Asberry stated that Springleaf was previously owned by American International Group, Inc. (AIG) which sold eighty percent of the business to Fortress Investment Group.

Ms. Cannon stated that Springleaf has demonstrated that there is a good market here in Delaware.  She added that Springleaf has created ten new jobs for which it will not be receiving any incentive.  However, Springleaf is requesting an incentive for the next twenty-five jobs having salaries of $80,000 or more.
Mr. Asberry stated that Springleaf has been a long time client of Ginovus.  He stated that they have been talking to Springleaf about looking for another corporate presence and the State of Delaware was suggested.  He stated that this will be Springleaf’s fourth corporate presence.  He added that they have been looking throughout the country but what drew them to Wilmington specifically, was the strong track record of advancing services and that the incentive that the State is offering was impressive.   Mr. Asberry stated that from a cost standpoint, the Houston location was a lower cost option but that the labor force was better in Wilmington.
Mr. Hogan stated that the strength of the workforce in Wilmington and the incentives offered by the State was the deciding factor to locate in Wilmington.  He stated that Springleaf has hired forty individuals and anticipates hiring more.   He stated that they have added staff since the time the incentives were offered and accepted.

Director Levin asked what activities would be in this Wilmington office.  Mr. Hogan stated that this is a ninety-year old company that has provided personal loans and mortgage loans.  He added that there are 850 branches.  Mr. Hogan stated that two years ago, it was decided to have a more analytical platform and to utilize the skills in the industry.  Therefore the Wilmington facility will have employees with the skill set of automated credit decisions while using a lot more data.
Representative Scott clarified that the proposed grant would not be for the first ten employees and that the incentive is capped at twenty-five employees.  Mr. Asberry stated that they will be hiring analysts with an average salary of about $66,250 but that some of the more senior employees will be making more.  Mr. Asberry stated that he believes Springleaf is conservative in its employee projections.  Mr. Lubin asked if Mr. Hogan thought Springleaf was meeting its expectations.  Mr. Hogan stated that Springleaf is actually exceeding its expectations.

Mr. Rowland asked about the financial information provided in the packages. He stated that he felt updated financials including 2012 statements were needed to make a recommendation.  He stated that only having the 2011 statements to review puts the Council at a disadvantage.
Mr. Hogan stated that the company as a whole, experienced severe stress because of the economic downtown.   He added that in 2010, Springleaf was acquired by Fortress and over the last two years Springleaf has refinanced all of its debt which has considerably reduced its total debt.  He stated that the statements as of the end of 2012, show Springleaf as profitable.
It was decided that a review of current financial statements, including the first quarter of 2013, were needed for the Council to make a recommendation.

Director Levin suggested that this request be tabled until the Staff could properly review current financial statements.
Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Motion Made By:  Mr. Rowland 
           

Seconded By:
        Mr. Sears 



TO:
Recommend a Performance grant in an amount not to exceed Two Hundred Sixty-Nine Thousand Four Hundred Three Dollars ($269,403) for the creation of twenty-five (25) new jobs and a Capital Expenditures grant in an amount not to exceed Eighteen Thousand Dollars ($18,000), such proceeds being used for the expansion of its operations to Wilmington, Delaware, contingent upon a favorable review by the DEDO staff and finding no concerning issues with the 2012 financial statements and the first quarter of the 2013 financial statements.   

Approved by Vote of  8 to 0.

JBS Properties, LLC (“JBS” or the “Applicant”):   The Applicant is requesting a participation loan in the amount of $500,000 from the State Small Business Credit Initiative Loan Program in conjunction with Artisans Bank.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to refinance an existing mortgage from another financial institution (the “Project”).
Mr. Pennewell stated that JBS Properties, LLC is a property management company which fully owns SIMM Associates.  He stated that Simm Associates received approval for an SSBCI loan in June 2012 contingent upon receiving additional financing from a bank.  Simm did receive a commitment from a bank but the bank ultimately decided not to make the loan and therefore that commitment was rescinded.

JBS now has a relationship with Artisans’ Bank.  JBS will be consolidating and restructuring its debt which will improve its cash flow.  Artisans’ will be refinancing JBS’ existing debt and is requesting a $500,000 participation loan in connection with a portion of the debt.  Mr. Mellinger stated that this refinancing would provide a huge cost savings and improve cash flow. 

Mr. Rowland stated that it was important to have the 2012 financial statements to be able to evaluate the Project.  He stated that if final statements were not available, even the internal statements would be helpful.  Mr. Mellinger stated that there were interim statements prepared for fiscal 2012 and a pro forma showing the statement of debt.

Mr. Lubin asked if the statements had been made available to the DEDO staff for review.  It was stated that they had not been reviewed by DEDO.  Mrs. Vible asked the difference between the 2012 statements and the 2011 statements.  Mr. Mellinger stated that the 2012 statements show stronger debt service coverage.  He added that they also showed that revenues increased as well as gross profits from 2011 and 2012.  Mrs. Alberti stated that the company has changed its focus.  She stated that they used to be primarily credit card focused; now they have branched out into probate.   She stated that they are continuing to grow the probate business.  She stated that they file claims on a daily basis.  Mrs. Alberti also stated that the company has gone into student loans paying a percentage.  She stated that you can cure a student loan with as little as a $5.00 payment.  She added that the company has revised its way of thinking as well as reducing expenses.  She stated that they still do collections but have increased their line of services.
Mrs. Vible asked about DEDO’s security position.  She stated that there are three different loan transactions and for the first one, Artisans’ is in first position.  She asked if there were three pieces of collateral.  It was stated that transaction number one which is for a $3.5MM commercial term loan for the refinance of the property owned by JBS Properties, LLC will be secured by a title insured 1st lien mortgage on the real estate located at 800 Pencader Drive in Newark, DE 19702. Transaction numbers two ($1.2MM working capital term loan) and three ($250M working capital line of credit) will be secured by primary collateral of a 1st lien blanket UCC-1 including accounts receivable filing on SIMM and secondary collateral consisting of junior liens on the primary residences of Greg, Jeff, and Brad Simendinger.

Mr. Sears asked if there was competition with other companies providing the same services.  Mrs. Alberti stated that Sallie Mae and Resurgent are customers.  She added that they have many other long standing customers.  

Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Motion Made By:
Mr. Sears 
            

Seconded By: 
Mrs. Vible




 TO:
Recommend a participation loan in an amount not to exceed Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($500,000) from the State Small Business Credit Initiative Loan Program in conjunction with Artisans’ Bank, such proceeds being used to refinance an existing mortgage from another financial institution; contingent upon a favorable review by DEDO staff and finding no concerning issues with the 2012 financial statements and the first quarter of the 2013 financial statements.      

Approved by Vote of 8 to 0.

Executive Session – Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council go into executive session pursuant to 29 Del. C. §10004(b) to conduct a strategy session for the purpose of obtaining legal advice or opinion from an attorney-at-law, with respect to pending or potential litigation related to collection issues, which if conducted in an open meeting, would have an adverse effect on the bargaining or litigation position of the Authority, and to discuss draft financial statements, which do not constitute public records within the meaning of 29 Del. C., § 10002(l).  The motion was seconded by Senator Bushweller which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Representative Scott made a motion that the Council go out of executive session.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rowland which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lee Porter, Secretary

LKP
cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Alan Levin

      Larry Lewis, DAG
The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, August 19, 2013 at 9:00 A.M. in the Dover area; location to be determined.
